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Advisory Committee on Primary Care Meeting Summary

July 25, 2023 
Health Care Authority 
Meeting held electronically (Zoom) and telephonically 
2:00 p.m. – 4:00 p.m. 

 
Note: this meeting was video recorded in its entirety. The recording and all materials provided to and considered 
by the committee is available on the Advisory Committee on Primary Care webpage. 
 

 

Members present 
Judy Zerzan-Thul 
Kristal Albrecht 
Sharon Brown 
Tony Butruille 
Michele Causley 
D.C. Dugdale 
Sharon Eloranta 
Meg Jones 
Gregory Marchand 
Lan H. Nguyen 
Katina Rue 
Mandy Stahre 
Jonathan Staloff 
Linda Van Hoff 
Shawn West 
Staici West 
Ginny Weir 
Maddy Wiley 
 

Members absent 
Nancy Connolly 
Tracy Corgiat 
David DiGiuseppe 
Chandra Hicks 
Sheryl Morelli 
Kevin Phelan 
Eileen Ravella 
Sarah Stokes 
 

Call to order  
Chair Dr. Judy Zeran-Thul called the meeting to order at 2:02 p.m. 

https://www.hca.wa.gov/about-hca/who-we-are/advisory-committee-primary-care
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Agenda items 
Welcome, roll call, and agenda review 
Dr. Judy Zerzan-Thul, Health Care Authority (HCA) announced the appointment of Jonathan Staloff as co-chair to 
assist with leading the committee during Dr. Zerzan-Thul’s absences. 
 

Approval of June meeting summary 
The committee voted to adopt the Meeting Summary from the June 2023 meeting. 
 

Topics for Today 
The main topic was a discussion of policies to support achievement of the 12 percent primary care expenditure 

target. 

Public Comment 
Shelby Wiedmann, from the Washington State Medical Association (WSMA), commented on WSMA’s keen interest 
in the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid (CMS’) new Making Care Primary (MCP) initiative. There hasn’t been 
much discussion on this lately and WSMA wants to know if it would be discussed at HCA’s upcoming webinar on 
August 31 and whether this committee will be involved in the work. Dr. Zerzan-Thul confirmed that MPC will be 
discussed at the upcoming webinar and may be discussed in greater detail at future committee meetings.  
 

Discussion: Policies to support achievement of the 12 percent expenditure target 

Shane Mofford, Center for Evidence-based Policy (CEbP) 
 
Shane Mofford reviewed the goals of the meeting: to review and refine draft policy recommendations to support 
achievement of the primary care expenditure target. The committee also reviewed the high-level definition of 
primary care. Policy recommendations drafted by the committee should adhere to the following principles: 1) 
unambiguous linkage between policy and achieving the 12 percent spending target 2) clearly defined action and 
actors 3) policies are feasible financially, operationally, and across competing stakeholder interests 4) and policies 
result in improved access and quality, not just increased expenditures.  
 
Committee member Jonathan Staloff suggested adding equity as a goal for the fourth proposed principle.  
Committee member Sharon Eloranta proposed considering budget neutrality implications. Shane Mofford noted 
that this would fall under financial feasibility and that neutrality is not necessarily a constraint. Somet things may 
cost more in the short-term and have longer term return on investment. Committee policy options are not limited 
to budget neutral solutions.  Dr. Zerzan-Thul added that to improve the percentage spent on primary care, the total 
would need to remain constant, which won’t happen if the denominator increases.  
Committee member Meg Jones noted that there is value to referencing alignment with the health care spending 
growth benchmark set by the board. Dr. Zerzan-Thul responded that increasing the percent of primary care 
spending means more money into primary care that can decrease overall spending in other areas for better chronic 
disease management.  
Committee member Linda Van Hoff pointed out that primary care reimbursement was cut in 2013 to certain 
populations of providers, e.g., nurse practitioners. When looking at increasing spending, there are already a 
percentage of clinicians being reimbursed at less than 100 percent of fee-for-service (FFS). Although practices are 
moving away from FFS, it is still a big driver. Shane Mofford responded that benchmarking to a historic level would 
be challenging for current day context, especially given the pandemic and innovations like telehealth. Shane altered 
the existing policy statement to reflect that policies should lead to sustainable levels of reimbursement for all 
primary care providers in the definition and asked Linda if that change was acceptable. Linda Van Hoff preferred 
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that it say parity reimbursement, but Dr. Zerzan-Thul pointed out that that would constitute a separate 
recommendation entirely. 
Committee member Ginny Weir asked to add population health and/or quality to the principle regarding access. 
Committee member Mandy Stahre expressed a desire to add clearly defined measures as a principle. It should be 
clear whether progress is being made in policy implementation.  
 
Shane Mofford wrapped up the principles discussion and noted the further defined and prioritized policies from 
today’s discussion would go to internal HCA staff for a further impact review and staff proposals. Subsequent 
proposals from HCA staff will come back to the committee for review over the course of upcoming meetings before 
a final vote is held. 
  
Next, the committee reviewed the four key domains that influence primary care expenditure statistics: Direct 
investment, capacity growth, patient engagement, and reduced expenditure on other services.  
The committee also reviewed the top 11 policies identified by members at previous meetings. These policies came 
from both other states’ policies as well as from ideas generated by individual committee members. For this 
meeting, the committee looked at the first eight policies (policies that had at least 50 percent support from the 
group). Policies were grouped into four levels: multi-payer alignment efforts, provider payment level, workforce, 
and patient engagement. One area requiring more attention for vetting is workforce. Committee member Kristal 
Albrecht expressed an interest in care team providers like pharmacists who are not recognized as providers. Shane 
Mofford noted that the committee could do an inventory of policies not previously discussed at the end of today’s 
meeting. Committee member Tony Butruille suggested that increasing care often means more team members. One 
of the top policies, increasing reimbursement, could incorporate building up team providers.  
 
First, the committee reviewed the policies concerning provider payment levels, which include both increasing 
Medicaid payment and encouraging overall increases in primary care payments across public and private payers. 
This set of policies directly contributes to increasing expenditures to hit the 12 percent target. Changes to Medicaid 
reimbursement will require legislative authorization of funding to support increases. These policies will require 
approval by CMS as well as contractual changes with managed care organizations (MCOs). As of 2019, Washington 
Medicaid reimbursement for primary care services was at approximately 63 percent of Medicare. There are several 
examples of other states who have incentivized increased rates. Rhode Island required doubling of primary care 
spending as a percentage of overall spending over five years without increasing total spending. Rhode Island’s 
policy was successful and was made possible through its Office of the Insurance Commissioner. Pennsylvania and 
Connecticut set five-year voluntary annual targets to increase primary care spending through legislative action and 
an executive order. Oregon required health insurance carriers and Coordinated Care Organizations (CCOs) to 
allocate at least 12 percent of their health expenditures to primary care through a statutory change.  
 
Shane Mofford presented refined versions of the provider payment level policies for committee members to 
discuss.  Payment policy one stated: The Legislature should fund increased reimbursement for primary care 
practices/services covered by the Medicaid program with a goal of an FFS equivalent reimbursement level 
(regardless of the payment mechanism) of no less than 100 percent of Medicare by 2027. Payment policy two 
stated: The Legislature should pass legislation mandating commercial and public payers to increase the percent of 
primary care expenditures by one percent annually until the 12 percent target is achieved, with the 12 percent 
target achieved no later than 2032; alternate – five-year ramp up, with interim goals informed by committee 
analysis in 2024 based on primary care expenditure measurement efforts, similar to Oregon’s model.  
 
Jon Staloff asked to make it explicit that the first policy applies to both FFS and non-FFS to achieve parity between 
Medicaid and Medicare. The policy could also add caring for individuals and/or populations.  
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Committee member D.C. Dugdale asked if the individual state approaches worked. Shane Mofford responded that 
Rhode Island hit their targets and are in the process of making some refinements to their policy. D.C. Dugdale 
asked if Rhode Island has seen improvements in public health since the policy was implemented. Shane Mofford 
replied that he didn’t know but noted that staff are trying to get Oregon and Rhode Island to come speak to the 
committee.  
Committee member Sheryll Morelli asked if we know how far off we are from 100 percent of Medicare. Shane 
Mofford noted that the current data point is four years old. Dr. Zerzan-Thul noted that Washington is closer to 100 
percent of Medicare reimbursement for pediatric services with recent rate increases. Other Medicaid services are 
close, around 65 percent. Sheryll Morelli asked what to led to the increased rates for pediatrics? There are two 
classes of public insurance: public employees and Medicaid with rates that are drastically different, which is 
unusual for a state focused on equity. Is there an opportunity to better align these two classes? Shane Mofford 
noted that across other states, it is common for Medicaid to be reimbursed at lower rates than other public payers, 
which are closer to commercial, for a variety of reasons e.g., underlying revenue streams, employee contributions, 
etc. The percentages are somewhat arbitrary, and Medicare may not be the right level of reimbursement. There’s a 
variety of providers’ pay scales. Committee member Katina Rue noted that no one thinks Medicare is THE 
standard, but it’s a known standard. An aspirational goal would be to get to other states’ levels of reimbursement 
levels. Sheryll Morelli added that 50 percent of kids are on Medicaid. One hundred percent of Medicare doesn’t 
cover all expenses, but it’s a good place to start.  
Jonathan Staloff expressed support for the payment policies, but asked for an estimate of what percentage changes 
to Medicaid might look like. 
Tony Butruille asked how reaching the target will involve specialists. He cautioned against taking away money and 
focus from the work specialists perform. Shane Mofford acknowledged that this is an important tradeoff to 
recognize. The current payment policy proposals compete with funding spent on education and other programs. 
Meg Jones expressed the need to explore available resources through Milliman who performs rate calculations so 
that providers see increased funding from whatever policies are enacted. The Legislature appropriated funds for 
behavioral health, but the rate structure caused providers to feel as though they didn’t see the benefit from that 
appropriation. The policies need to meet the expectations of the provider community. Shane Mofford noted that 
there’s a tool within Medicaid where the state can be directive under limited circumstances to provide for directed 
payment to allow the state to be more prescriptive on rates in certain situations.  
Committee member Michele Causley expressed concern about the timeline for the second policy referring to 
commercial payers and the 12 percent. From United Healthcare’s high-level information, it will be a significant lift 
to reach that point without adding additional costs in the system. The only way is to reduce services in other areas, 
e.g., hospitalizations, but that takes a long time. Are the timelines dictated by legislation? Can the committee give a 
proposal? Shane Mofford explained that looking at the historical analysis from the Office of Financial Management 
(OFM), Washington is currently looking at a seven percent shift that is close to what Rhode Island did in five years. 
Michele Causley suggested a year over year recommendation of working towards the goal. Committee member Lan 
Nguyen suggested that as the committee gathers feedback from other states, it should leave it open to pivot as long 
as there is value demonstrated to providers and patients. Dr. Zerzan-Thul noted that Oregon had a goal of 
increasing by one percent every year. Sheryll Morelli expressed the desire to have a defined target and date. Shane 
Mofford noted that adopting a percentage increase annually would allow the committee to define the target by 
whatever the target is. This would translate to 2032 if the annual increase was one percent.  
Committee member Shawn West said that Wahington is at an inflection point. One percent isn’t aggressive enough 
and the committee should aim for three percent or something more aggressive. Shane Mofford noted that one 
percent doesn’t translate to a one percent increase in primary care. The committee can look at the prior definition 
to see what a one percent increase in primary care looks like for primary care reimbursement. There are other 
factors feeding into the calculation, but it could help ground what one percent actually looks like.  
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Sheryll Morelli reiterated Shawn’s sense of urgency. The committee needs to better understand what a one percent 
increase looks like. The year 2032 is too far away and the committee should aim for five years like Rhode Island.  
Committee member Madline Wiley agreed that the payment policies should occur as quickly as possible.  
Michele Causley agreed to bring back the insurer perspective at the next meeting describing United Healthcare’s 
implementation of the target in Rhode Island. Will the 12 percent target only apply to Medicaid and commercial? 
Shane Mofford replied that Medicare is excluded from numerator and denominator for that reason and offered to 
confirm.  
Committee member Sharon Brown expressed the need for the Legislature to understand how dire the situation is. 
Rural hospitals had to close and there are residents with no services, particularly obstetric services in Yakima 
valley. More practices closing doors means more flooded emergency departments. Shane Mofford noted that in 
existing multi-payer work, there is an effort to look at how to build a case to increase investment in primary care 
with messaging to the Legislature. A recent report from the Washington State Health Alliance highlighted health 
outcomes in decline with 3.5 million Washingtonians in healthcare shortage areas. The committee could collect 
anecdotes to paint a picture, though there is no guarantee of action.  
Jonathan Staloff noted that Rhode Island used the Health Insurance Office and rate review for enforcement. It 
would be helpful to have an apples-to-apples comparison of regulatory tools to see what Washington has in 
common with Rhode Island.  
Tony Butruille noted that the Washington Legislature didn’t hear enough from providers last year. Committee 
members need to go back to professional organizations and societies to gather feedback to bring for upcoming 
legislative session. For future investment, future reimbursement will be in non-FFS per-member per-month 
(PMPM) arrangements, which is more flexible. It is more challenging to providers to measure non-FFS, but these 
payment arrangements expand access. Shane Mofford noted that this is folded into the proposed multi-payer 
policy.   
Linda Van Hoff expressed a desire to drive down the date to achieve the target. There are ways to streamline 
primary care delivery.  
 
Exploration points added for further consideration included:  
-Differences in reimbursement across public programs (ERB/Medicaid and Children’s Health Insurance Program 
(CHIP)) 
-Strategies for assessing appropriate level of reimbursement in longer-term 
-Progress toward the 12 percent target 
-Ensuring that increases in primary care investment actually flows to primary care providers – part of feasibility 
analysis – what are realistic expectations for Medicaid rate change policy 
-Sense of urgency for primary care  
-Develop estimates for what a one percent increase in the ratio would translate into a provider rate increase 
holding all other expenditure factors constant 
-Request for next meeting – understand how Rhode Island executed their primary care investment policy 
effectively (what was the enforcement mechanism and how does that translate to the regulator tools that are 
available in Washington) 
-Differences in reimbursement for primary care across services across different providers (commercial) 
 
Next, the committee moved to multi-payer alignment effort policies. There are two categories: administrative 
burden reduction, and payment approach alignment. Initial statements upon which the committee voted included: 
1) Multi-payer collaboration to develop and implement payment models that offer greater financial flexibility and 
incentives while growing access and improving quality, and 2) Payer focus on reducing administrative 
burden/costs for providers. These statements are connected to the 12 percent target in the following ways: multi-
payer alignment combats system fragmentation and drives increased access to different models to support 
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sustainability and access. Alignment can also drive reimbursement through alternative payment methodologies 
and non-claims-based payments. Washington has an existing multi-payer collaborative which developed the 
Primary Care Transformation Model (PCTM) focused on aligning standards, quality measures, practice supports, 
and payment models for primary care practices. The MCP is in the process of initiating a Learning Cohort later this 
year to identify collaborative opportunities to support practices’ work. At the federal level, CMS has put forth the 
MCP initiative to align a multi-payer approach. The initiative includes federal investments to primary care 
practices over a 10.5 year period. The Washington collaborative is working to align the PCTM with MCP.  
 
Shane Mofford presented the refined multi-payer policies to the committee: 1) Committee statement of support for 
MCP work in aligning standards, quality metrics, practice supports, and payment models 2) Committee statement 
of support for MCP alignment with the MCP program 3) Encourage the Legislature to identify opportunities to 
support and further multi-payer primary care alignment efforts.  
 
D.C. Dugdale expressed support for all of the policies and asked whether the committee needs to create a 
statement. Shane Mofford clarified that these could be further refined into more definitive statements. One option 
would be to suggest that additional investment in primary care could be done through this framework. Jonathan 
Staloff mentioned looking at the details of the MCP model and noted there are unique elements of the model that 
this committee could examine to support. There are three tracks in the model, one track would support upfront 
investment, via track one. This model integrates social and clinical complexity, and the committee could support 
other payers who take social complexity into account for primary care. Shane Mofford mentioned that there will be 
multiple provider education opportunities on MCP coming up and the insights from those meetings can be brought 
back to the committee. MCP will only apply to a limited number of providers in Washington due to eligibility limits. 
There are approximately 350 practices that would be eligible.  
 
Exploration points added for further consideration included:  
-MCP-unique characteristics 
-Alignment strategy – 
 1) Upfront payments for track one across payers 
2) Account for social complexity 
 
 

Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 4:00 p.m. 
 

Next meeting 
July 25, 2023 
Meeting to be held on Zoom 
2:00 p.m. – 4:00 p.m. 


